
 

Welcome to the final Footscape 

electronic newsletter for the year. 

Our 2012 Annual General Meet-

ing was held in August whereby 

for the first time office bearers 

have been appointed for the up-

coming year. The governing 

committee shall comprise Antho-

ny Lewis (President), Sheridan 

Gilbert (Vice President), Cathe-

rine Hegarty (Secretary) Charles 

Lewis (Treasurer), Daniel Bryant, 

Tracy Davis, Rebecca Mannix 

and Margaret Ryan. Highlights 

from our Annual Report have 

been reproduced for this news-

letter.  

Footscape has been active in our 

project work with Equatorial Op-

portunities. We have devised a 

diabetic foot care manual and 

donated three sets of Podiatry 

instruments for staff use at the 

Republic of Nauru (RON) Hospi-

tal. Rebecca Mannix, a Podiatrist, 

self-funded an expedition to Nauru 

with the Equatorial Opportunities 

medical team to train RON Hospi-

tal staff to use these items. You 

can read Rebecca’s captivating 

article detailing her trip in this 

newsletter. 

As the Christmas period ap-

proaches I wish all supporters of 

Footscape a happy festive season 

and the best for the New Year.  

Anthony Lewis  
President 

Footscape 

Check out Footscape’s new Facebook page! 
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Sue had told me the real beauty of Nauru is 
the people there, and this is definitely the 
case. No physical beauty of landscape 
could be compared with the beauty, sense 
of humour and spirit of the people of Nauru. 
 
Nauru is the smallest island nation in the 
world at 21 square kilometres in size and is 
home to around 10,065 people. The island 
is split into 14 districts, with land ownership 
passed on through families rather than 
bought and sold (although selling land is 
possible). The people of Nauru have an av-
erage GDP of $2671 USD (per capita). The 
life span is 53 years for males and 57 years 
for females.  
 
Type 2 diabetes is a major issue, with 
around 22% of 25-64 year olds currently re-
ceiving treatment or having a resting BGL of 
over 7mmol/L. In 2004, the International Di-
abetes Federation estimated that there may 
be around 2,150 people living with diabetes, 
with only 426 receiving treatment. Compli-
cations are also reported to be very high, 
with that study finding at 80% of known suf-
ferers on the island at that time suffering 
signs of peripheral neuropathy.  
 
The traditional diet of fresh seafood, coco-
nut, bread fruit and other local plants has 
been somewhat replaced by expensive and 
nutritionally less healthy imported food from 
Australia. Fresh vegetables and fruit are 
hard to come by, with supplies flown in from 
Australia weekly selling out at the local su-
permarket quickly. Refrigeration is not read-
ily available to all families, and power fail-
ures often occur on the island, meaning 
food security can be an issue.  
 
Many of the restaurants are run by local 
Taiwanese and Chinese families, serving 
Chinese style take away food (similar to 
what you would find in any Chinatown in 
Australia). They also run a chicken and pork 
farm on the island, and at the time I was vis-

In July 2012 I travelled to Nauru as a repre-
sentative of Footscape. Sue Barker, the Di-
rector of Equatorial Opportunities 
(partnering with Footscape for this out-
reach), kindly travelled alongside me. The 
object of the trip was to assist in the wound 
clinic at the local Nauru District Base Hospi-
tal, and follow up on the education that had 
been provided there in the past by Sue and 
Anthony. 
 
I was very excited, but also very apprehen-
sive, when I set out upon my travels – eve-
ryone had said ‘It’s not like a tropical island, 
not a tourist island, so don’t have high ex-
pectations’ and ‘It’s been mined so much, it 
looks like the moon, no trees or anything’.  
So I was expecting a tiny island with no 
trees, beaches or shops. I was very happily 
surprised.  
 
Nauru has experienced high rain fall in re-
cent years and revegetation of native plant 
life (coconut trees, bread fruit and other 
plants) have helped make the island lush.  
The ‘top side’ area is the highest, central 
part of the island where mining for Phos-
phate is still occurring, giving rise to the 
moonscape appearance of the landscape 
that Nauru is known for.  

Nauru Expedition 
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Rebecca at a phosphate mine 
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supply some second-hand patient examina-
tion tables and surgical tools, as well as 
regular education with the nursing staff 
where possible.   
 
Staff at the wound clinic were welcoming 
and generous with their time and jokes – I 
quickly found out a sense of humour was a 
must in Nauru! The staff of four, with vary-
ing levels of training and experience, man-
ages all the wound care for the island, in-
cluding inpatients, post surgical, outpatients 
acute and chronic. No appointment times 
are made for clients, instead they are asked 
to attend on the days that they are due and 
just wait if the clinic is busy. I was often told 
things happen on ‘Nauruan time’ – which 
was often an hour or two after it was sched-
uled, so appointment times were not a good 
fit for the population.  
 
In comparison to my work in Australia, the 
main differences and issues I identified ex-
tended to an inadequate initial assessment 
of wounds, a basic level of note taking, in-
consistency with dressing selection 
(clinicians frequently used their own favour-
ite dressing regardless of whether or not the 
wound was healing), limited or inconsistent 
training of staff and poor facilities.  
 
During my visitation period only two sinks 
were working in the wound clinic, one of 
which the tap consistently fell off every time 
I used it (this never failed to make the staff 
laugh!). There was no paper towel availa-
ble, with the cloths used to wipe down 
benches being re-used after clients – which 
could lead to cross-contamination. I opened 
the draw to grab some freshly sterilised 
(boiling steriliser) tools, and a very large 
cockroach jumped out (my squeal got the 
ladies laughing at me again).  
 
I quickly noticed how much the medical staff 
at the hospital did with so little, and the 
wonderful attitudes of the staff, consistently 
caring and looking to improve the health of 
their clients any way that they could.   

iting were experimenting with growing tradi-
tional vegetable crops in a small scale on 
the island. The locals informed me they 
thought this was likely to fail though, with 
the soil not being well suited to crops as the 
top soil is very light.   

Diabetes care on the island centres upon 
the Hospital and local Community Health 
Service. The Community Health Service 
runs a Diabetic clinic and Diabetic foot clinic 
for general screening and assessments. 
Unfortunately many Nauruan’s suffer from 
ulceration, mostly from a combination of 
trauma, poor diabetes control, infection 
(tropical environment) and poor footwear. 
The diabetes amputation rate in 2007 to-
talled nine which comprised one forefoot, 
six below-knee and two full limb amputa-
tions.  
 
The wound clinic, located at the base hospi-
tal in Nauru, has been working hard for 
many years to reduce the impact that 
wounds are having on the local population. 
Equatorial Opportunities has been able to 
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and moist wound healing with the staff at 
the clinic, along with debriding techniques. 
Footscape kindly donated three sets of Po-
diatry tools, including nail clippers and scal-
pel handles, which will hopefully be put to 
good use.  
 
Staff have been taught debriding by the lo-
cal surgeon, however, due to lacking scal-
pel handles they have been attempting to 
do this holding just the blade between their 
fingers. The challenge now for the staff is 
the added workload to clean and sterilise 
donated tools daily. Hopefully the tools will 
be considered helpful enough that they will 
be used often.   
 
Other challenges in reducing amputation 
rates on Nauru include difficulties with keep-
ing wounds clean and dry at home. Fishing 
is a major source of food for many families, 
therefore asking clients to keep wounds dry 
may be unreasonable. If clients are to be 
asked to complete basic dressings at home, 

One cultural difference of note concerned 
patient confidentiality – in an island that has 
the population equivalent to a small country 
town in Australia – this seemed almost im-
possible. At times this was very helpful clini-
cally, as we would hear via the grapevine 
who had a foot wound that relatives were 
concerned about, and this enabled us to go 
out and do home visits.   
 
At the time that I visited, the main wound 
dressings available at the wound clinic were 
Silverzine, topical antibiotic cream, Aquacel 
Ag, Kaltostat, Iodosorb, Allevyn, Opsite and 
dry dressings.  The staff reported supplies 
came via boat in bulk, so they have had 
times where things such as gloves could not 
be obtained for their work, and dressings 
would be out of stock for weeks. Basic 
dressing tapes, such as paper tape and Fix-
omull were not available whise I was there, 
so the staff would improvise with anything 
they could find – mostly Elastoplast strap-
ping tape or Opsite – both not great for in-
fected wounds in a tropical environment!  
 
Local medicine, using traditional plants (like 
Aloe Vera or certain flowers and seed pods) 
is still being used by some families, and 
some Chinese medicine is now practiced on 
the island as well. Where able, the hospital 
staff accepted clients’ wishes to use local 
medicine, with this being a cost effective 
and culturally appropriate option. 
 
Staff mentioned a lack of confidence in their 
ability to use the newer, expensive high-
tech dressings. The use of topical antibiot-
ics had been common in the wound clinic, 
however, this has now been restricted to 
prescription only for the modality has been 
proven to lead to resistance by bacteria af-
ter the first application.   
 
During our time on Nauru, I attempted to 
follow up on past training by encouraging 
and reinforcing the basics of wound care 

Nauru Expedition (cont’d) 
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Visiting Nauru was a wonderful experience. 
I would recommend anyone considering 
traveling there to go, but make sure you 
pack sunscreen, Rid and a good sense of 
humour. You are likely to meet some amaz-
ing people and leave having learned more 
than you’ve taught. I would like to thank An-
thony from Footscape and Sue from Equa-
torial opportunities for providing me with the 
opportunity and guiding me through Nauru.  
 
I’d also like to acknowledge the people of 
Nauru, in particular Gano, the head of nurs-
ing at the hospital and her husband Rever-
end Rodger who kindly let us stay in their 
home, the lovely ladies working in the 
wound clinic, all the staff at Nauru Base 
Hospital and Suzie for organising a tour of 
the island, fishing, as well as stunning 
nights spent listening to the firefoxes sing. 
 

Rebecca Mannix 

living conditions such as access to clean 
running water would need to be considered 
in any care plan. Footwear in this tropical 
environment mostly consisted of thongs (flip 
flops), or bare feet. Changes to this may be 
a challenge with the hot, moist environment 
not lending itself to enclosed footwear. Any 
orthotic or long term off-loading options 
would need to consider this to be effective.  
 
Post amputation treatment is an ongoing 
concern for there is no access to artificial 
limbs, off-loading insoles/shoes or an ortho-
tist on the island. The local Government, 
Disabled Association, and Equatorial Op-
portunities were discussing options to en-
sure this problem was solved in a long term 
sustainable way whilst I was visiting. I look 
forward to hearing about what they decide 
to do going forward. Currently, clients need 
to source supplies such as wheel chairs, but 
do have the support of a local Physiothera-
pist who can provide house calls when re-
quired.   
 

Rebecca fishing on the Pacific Ocean 
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The 2011/2012 financial year was productive for Footscape as we endeavoured to imple-
ment several projects. Before I expand upon these I firstly wish to acknowledge the tremen-
dous work of the committee: Catherine Hegarty, Catherine Tudor, Charles Lewis, Daniel 
Bryant, Linda Hammond, Margaret Ryan, Rebecca Mannix and Tracy Davis. All committee 
members generously donated their time and expertise to help advance the cause of 
Footscape. 
 
The major activities undertaken during the financial year included: 
 
1. Commencement of pro bono Podiatry services at the Asylum Seeker Resource Centre 

(ASRC). A Memorandum of Understanding has been established and signifies recipi-
ents of care at ASRC may access clinical assessment, education and referral services 
in an efficient manner. Clinical assessment data is concurrently being compiled for the 
purpose of research. 

2. Implementation of Podiatry principles and practices 
in Nauru. Footscape devised a diabetic foot care 
manual and donated three sets of Podiatry instru-
ments for staff use at the Republic of Nauru (RON) 
Hospital. Rebecca Mannix, a Podiatrist, self-funded 
an expedition to Nauru with our partnering Equato-
rial Opportunities medical team to provide training 
of these items for RON Hospital staff. 

3. Development of four educational electronic news-
letters for website subscribers. As part of website 
activities quarterly newsletters were produced to 
inform, educate and motivate Podiatrists and other 
health professionals. These compilations serve the 
purpose of informing subscribers and stakeholders 
of Footscape’s projects and partnerships with like-
minded Australian organisations. Stories were presented from those who have made, 
and continue to make, inspiring contributions to the care of feet and lower limbs in dis-
advantaged communities. At the conclusion of the financial year there are seventy 
subscribers to the Footscape electronic newsletters. Thanks to Ross Green for volun-
teering to edit submitted articles. 

4. Endorsement as a Health Promotion Charity by the Australian Tax Office with acquisi-
tion of Deductible Gift Recipient and Tax Concession Charity status. Amongst the sig-
nificance of this title Australian residents can now claim financial contributions to 
Footscape as a tax deduction. The task of securing endorsement as a health promo-
tion charity has been a long and difficult process and could not have been achieved 
without the pro bono legal assistance of Middletons. Footscape’s application was 
based upon the significant impact chronic health conditions bestow upon foot health. It 
is pleasing that the Australian Tax Office recognised this link and the resultant implica-
tions for health and well-being in the greater community. 

2012 Annual Report 

Rebecca with Sue Barker of Equatorial Opportunities 

at the end of a busy day in Nauru. 
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5. Progression towards financial viability. On behalf of Charles Lewis, Footscape Treasur-
er, significant funds were secured during the year and facilitated a bank balance of 
$9,292.27. Revenue was obtained through several mediums including: 

¶ Grants: Footscape successfully applied for the 
Department of Families, Housing, Community 
Services and Indigenous Affairs ‘Volunteers 
Grant 2011’ which enabled office amenities to 
be acquired for administrative duties. Payment 
of 2010/11 grants were forthcoming from the 
Mercy Foundation and Eastweb which allowed 
clinical equipment to be purchased. 

¶ Fundraising activities: Bunnings Warehouse 
community barbecues were operated and 
chocolate drives undertaken to address organi-
sation overheads and secure essential equip-
ment items. Thanks to a number of Footscape 
supporters for assisting with these fundraising 
activities. 

¶ Donations: Online donation opportunities were 
made available for prospective donors to di-
rectly fund projects. 

 
Momentum is building for Footscape and it is anticipated implemented projects will continue 
to evolve and contribute towards alleviating the burden of debilitating foot pathology within 
disadvantaged communities. Watch this space! 
 

Anthony Lewis 

Volunteers at a barbecue fundraiser 

serving a hungry customer 


